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EXTRACT FROM THE STATUTES OF THE INTERNATIONAL COMMITTEE OF THE RED CROSS
(adopted on 25 September 1952, amended on 9 January 1964 and 6 May 1971)

Art. 1. — The International Committee of the Red Cross 
(ICRC), founded in Geneva in 1863 and formally recog
nized in the Geneva Conventions and by International 
Conferences of the Red Cross, shall be an independent 
organization having its own Statutes.

It shall be a constituent part of the International Red 
Cross.1

Art. 2. — As an association governed by Articles 60 and 
following of the Swiss Civil Code, the ICRC shall have legal 
personality.

Art. 3. — The headquarters of the ICRC shall be in 
Geneva.

Its emblem shall be a red cross on a white ground. Its 
motto shall be “ Inter arma caritas ”,

Art. 4. — The special role of the ICRC shall be:
(a) to maintain the fundamental and permanent principles 

of the Red Cross, namely: impartiality, action inde
pendent of any racial, political, religious or economic 
considerations, the universality of the Red Cross and 
the equality of the National Red Cross Societies;

(b) to recognize any newly established or reconstituted 
National Red Cross Society which fulfils the condi
tions for recognition in force, and to notify other 
National Societies of such recognition;

(c) to undertake the tasks incumbent on it under the 
Geneva Conventions, to work for the faithful applica
tion of these Conventions and to take cognizance of 

any complaints regarding alleged breaches of the 
humanitarian Conventions;

(d) to take action in its capacity as a neutral institution, 
especially in case of war, civil war or internal strife; to 
endeavour to ensure at all times that the military and 
civilian victims of such conflicts and of their direct 
results receive protection and assistance, and to serve, 
in humanitarian matters, as an intermediary between 
the parties;

(e) to contribute, in view of such conflicts, to the prepara
tion and development of medical personnel and medi
cal equipment, in co-operation with the Red Cross 
organizations, the medical services of the armed forces, 
and other competent authorities;

(f) to work for the continual improvement of humani
tarian international law and for the better understand
ing and diffusion of the Geneva Conventions and to 
prepare for their possible extension;

(g) to accept the mandates entrusted to it by the Inter
national Conferences of the Red Cross.

The ICRC may also take any humanitarian initiative 
which comes within its role as a specifically neutral and 
independent institution and consider any question requiring 
examination by such an institution.

Art. 6 (first paragraph). — The ICRC shall co-opt its 
members from among Swiss citizens. The number of 
members may not exceed twenty-five.

1 The International Red Cross comprises the National Red Cross Societies, the International Committee of the Red Cross and the League of Red Cross 
Societies. The term “ National Red Cross Societies ” includes the Red Crescent Societies and the Red Lion and Sun Society.
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List of ICRC Members and Directorate at the end of 1972

Marcel A. Naville, President (member since 1967).

Jean Pictet, Doctor of Laws, Chairman of the Legal 
Commission, Vice-President (1967).

Harald Huber, Doctor of Laws, Federal Court 
Judge, Vice-President (1969).

Paul Ruegger, Ambassador, President of the ICRC 
from 1948 to 1955 (1948).

Guillaume Bordier, Certificated Engineer E.P.F., 
M.B.A. Harvard, Banker (1955).

Hans Bachmann, Doctor of Laws, Winterthur Stadt- 
rat (1958).

Jacques Freymond, Doctor of Literature, Director of 
the Graduate Institute of International Studies, Pro
fessor at the University of Geneva (1959).

Dietrich Schindler, Doctor of Laws, Professor at the 
University of Zurich (1961).

Marjorie Duvillard, Nurse (1961).

Max Petitpierre, Doctor of Laws, former President 
of the Swiss Confederation (1961).

Adolphe Graedel, member of the Swiss National 
Council from 1951 to 1963, former Secretary-Gen
eral of the International Metal Workers Federation 
(1965).

Denise Bindschedler-Robert, Doctor of Laws, Pro
fessor at the Graduate Institute of International 
Studies (1967).

Jacques F. de Rougemont, Doctor of Medicine 
(1967).

Roger Gallopin, Doctor of Laws, former Director- 
General (1967).

Waldemar Jucker, Doctor of Laws, Secretary, Union 
syndicale suisse (1967).

Victor H. Umbricht, Doctor of Laws, Managing 
Director (1970) on special leave.

Pierre Micheli (1971).

Honorary members:

Jacques Chenevière, Honorary Vice-President', 
Lucie Odier, Honorary Vice-President', Carl J. 
Burckhardt, Paul Carry, Marguerite Gautier- 
van Berchem, Samuel A. Gonard, Edouard de 
Haller, Paul Logoz, Rodolfo Olgiati, Frédéric 
Siordet, Alfredo Vannotti, Adolf Vischer.

Directorate :

Jean-Louis Le Fort, Secretary-General.

Claude Pilloud, Director, Department of Principles 
and Law.

Jean-Pierre Maunoir, Assistant Director, Director of 
Operations ad interim.



A Summary of the Report of Activities 
from 1969 to 1972

OPERATIONS

The activities which are briefly described in this 
report include visits to places of detention. Whether 
the visits were made under the terms of the Third and 
Fourth Conventions (prisoners of war and civilian 
internees) or under those of Article 3 common to the 
four Conventions (internal disorders and political 
detainees), the ICRC always followed the same pro
cedure.

Having secured the agreement of the authorities 
concerned, the delegates proceeded to places of deten
tion which they visited freely. They spoke privately 
with detainees of their choice. The reports drawn up 
following visits were sent to the detaining authorities 
and the prisoners’ own government in cases of inter
national armed conflict. In situations such as those 
covered by Article 3, they were sent to the detaining 
power alone.

To avoid wearisome repetition, the procedure relat
ing to visits to places of detention will be mentioned 
only in the case of some exception or derogation.

AFRICA

Nigeria
Throughout the conflict between the federal armed 

forces of Nigeria and the Biafran secessionists, from 
July 1967 to January 1970, the ICRC carried out its 
humanitarian mission for the wounded, prisoners of 
war and civilians on both sides of the front.

From the outbreak of hostilities, the two parties 
admitted the ICRC as a neutral intermediary and 
informed it that they proposed to apply the Geneva 
Conventions.

A vast relief operation, such as had not been wit
nessed since the Second World War, was organized to 
supply the civilian population with much needed food 
and medicaments. Despite the difficult conditions pre
vailing, the operation developed thanks to the co
operation of governments, National Red Cross Soci
eties, intergovernmental and non-governmental orga
nizations and numerous individual donations.

The ICRC supplied no less than 120,000 tons of 
food and medicaments, 91,000 tons of which went to 
federal territory, particularly to places lying near the 
fighting areas where large numbers of refugees and war 
victims were gathered, and 29,000 tons to the former 
secessionist area. Relief supplies comprising food, 

medicaments and equipment totalled five hundred 
million Swiss francs.

By means of all these efforts, about a million persons 
in federal territory and a million and a half in the 
former secessionist area were rendered daily assistance 
at 909 field distribution centres. By the end of June 
1969, the ICRC was co-ordinating the work of forty- 
five medical teams lent by various welfare organiza
tions and National Societies. It established five hospi
tals, an orthopaedic workshop and fifty-three dispen
saries. Early in 1970, with the help of local Red Cross 
sections, it conducted a vaccination campaign in which 
2,524,411 persons were immunized against smallpox, 
893,131 against measles and 246,586 against tubercu
losis.

In June 1969, the Federal Military Government of 
Nigeria changed its attitude to the ICRC and no longer 
permitted night flights to the former secessionist area. 
The ICRC thereupon decided to suspend its night air
lift, while continuing negotiations for the resumption 
of an air-lift by day. Agreement was reached in prin
ciple, but the belligerents failed to reach an under
standing on practical arrangements for such flights.

On 30 June 1969, the Federal Military Government 
decided that the ICRC should not continue to act as 
co-ordinator for relief operations in federal territory, 
and that co-ordination should be carried out by a State 
body together with the Nigerian Red Cross, which had 
over a number of years received considerable technical 
assistance from Scandinavian Red Cross Societies and 
was consequently in a position to exercise its activities 
throughout the territory.

At the request of the Lagos authorities, however, the 
transfer was not made until 30 September 1969. The 
ICRC then handed over to the Nigerian Red Cross 
Society approximately 20,000 tons of equipment and 
food stored near the front; also medicaments, ninety
eight vehicles, boats, inflatable hangars and a fully 
equipped radio system. With the transfer of this mate
rial and the technical and financial assistance received 
during the period of transition, the Society was able to 
carry on during the last months of the war and when 
the former secessionist area collapsed. The Red Cross 
operating in that area merged with the National 
Society.

When fighting came to an end, a few flights took 
place and the ICRC was able to send goods and 
medicaments for civilian victims and to transport the 
wounded.

As the presence of a neutral body was no longer 
required, the ICRC ended its operation on 5 February
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1970. During the summer of that year, remaining 
ICRC supplies in Nigeria, valued at 1.5 million francs, 
were handed over to the Nigerian Red Cross.

Under the terms of the Conventions, during the 
weeks following the end of hostilities, the ICRC con
tinued to concern itself with prisoners of war. In 
February, its delegates visited 1,200 prisoners of war 
and internees at Port Harcourt. In May, the Nigerian 
Ministry of Defence officially confirmed to the ICRC 
that all prisoners of war had been released.

Burundi
With the outbreak of disturbances in southern 

Burundi in April 1972, the ICRC offered the Burundi 
Government its services for aid to the victims. The 
authorities agreed, and in mid-May the ICRC sent out 
two delegates and a doctor, who were joined by a 
liaison officer from the League of Red Cross Societies.

The ICRC team were able to go south at the end of 
May, to estimate needs. The League appealed to a 
number of National Societies to help with funds and 
relief supplies. As the recommendations made by the 
ICRC and League delegates that a medical team be 
sent to the stricken areas were not acceptable to the 
Burundi Government, the ICRC doctor-delegate re
turned to Geneva on 14 June.

In co-operation with the Red Cross Society of 
Burundi and the League, the ICRC nevertheless con
tinued its efforts to ensure that relief supplies were 
distributed to civilians. A programme of assistance, 
which was to be combined with the national relief plan, 
was submitted to and accepted by the Burundi author
ities. The League then made a second appeal while the 
ICRC sent a further team out to Burundi on 4 July. 
The Government, however, did not think it necessary 
for the ICRC and League representatives to be present 
at distributions made by the National Society. The 
ICRC therefore suspended its activities and withdrew 
its delegates on 31 July. Late in August it transferred 
its relief action to the League, and a League delegate 
who had remained behind was finally permitted to join 
in the operations of the Red Cross Society of Burundi.

Uganda
In August 1971, the Ugandan Government asked 

the ICRC to use its good offices in securing an 
agreement on certain aspects of its dispute with Tanza
nia, on the common frontier of those two countries.

The ICRC sent a delegate to each capital to act as 
neutral intermediary. Having discharged their mission, 
they left Kampala and Dar es Salaam in September.

The ICRC was again in Uganda in 1972, at the time 
of the eviction of Asians who were stateless or of 
undetermined nationality, as decided by the Govern
ment of Uganda.

While the United Nations—and more particularly 
the Office of the High Commissioner for Refugees 
(UNHCR)—and the Intergovernmental Committee 
for European Migration (ICEM) organized and fi
nanced the emigration and accommodation of Asians, 
the ICRC’s part in the operation was to provide them 

with “ travel documents ” to enable them to proceed to 
the country of refuge.

The operation ended on 10 November. The ICRC 
delegation in Kampala had issued 2,950 travel docu
ments to 4,200 persons, who had thus been able to 
leave Uganda by the date set by the authorities.

Opening of two regional delegations

In 1970, the ICRC opened two permanent regional 
delegations in Africa, to strengthen contacts with 
National Societies and Governments in that continent, 
and to make the Red Cross better known. One of the 
delegations was set up at Yaounde (Cameroon), for the 
countries of West Africa and Central Africa, and the 
other at Addis Ababa (Ethiopia), for the countries of 
East Africa as well as Madagascar and Mauritius.

The delegates stationed in those capitals have since 
1970 made many rounds of visits to the countries in 
their respective areas, met government authorities and 
officers of National Societies, given lectures and con
tributed to disseminating the humanitarian principles 
of the Red Cross. They have also had contacts with 
members of the various liberation movements. More
over, the delegates have taken part in various opera
tions for the release and repatriation of Portuguese 
civilians and soldiers held by those movements. During 
their missions, the delegates have distributed relief 
supplies in several countries. They had occasion to visit 
political and other detainees in Burundi (1971), 
Cameroon (1972), the Gambia (1972), Lesotho (1970 
and 1971) and Rwanda (1970, 1971 and 1972).

In 1969, the ICRC delegates visited places of deten
tion in Chad, Malawi and Portuguese Guinea.

Republic of Zaire

In 1970, the ICRC intensified its contacts with the 
Democratic Republic of the Congo, which became 
Zaire, and with GRAE (Revolutionary Government of 
Angola in Exile) which had its headquarters in 
Kinshasa.

The ICRC concerned itself with some ten Por
tuguese soldiers in the hands of that movement, whom 
it was allowed to visit regularly as from 1970. Three of 
them, including a wounded man, were repatriated 
under the auspices of the ICRC, in December 1970 and 
December 1972.

People’s Republic of the Congo

The ICRC also established closer relations with the 
People’s Republic of the Congo and the MPLA 
(People’s Movement for the Liberation of Angola) in 
Brazzaville.

As from 1970, it was able to make regular visits to 
Portuguese soldiers captured by that movement (three 
captured in 1969 and one in 1971). In October 1971, 
the ICRC organized the repatriation of the three men, 
in exchange for the release of five Congolese prisoners 
held by the Portuguese authorities.
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Zambia
At the request of the Portuguese Red Cross, the 

ICRC approached the Zambian and Tanzanian 
authorities and Red Cross Societies in 1971, on behalf 
of Portuguese nationals who had been captured by 
liberation movements in Portuguese territories in 
Africa and who were presumed to be detained in those 
two countries. A procedure was worked out with the 
two Governments whereby the Portuguese nationals 
might be repatriated at an early date.

Moreover, in 1970 the ICRC arranged for the repa
triation of a Portuguese woman and little girl who had 
arrived in Zambia from Angola. In 1971, ICRC dele
gates visited a South African national interned in 
Lusaka. In 1972, the ICRC concerned itself with the 
release of three Portuguese nationals from Mozam
bique whose plane had for technical reasons made a 
forced landing in Zambia. After having twice been 
visited by the ICRC delegate, they were released at 
Blantyre (Malawi) in exchange for two Zambians who 
had been detained by the Portuguese authorities in 
Mozambique since February 1971.

Portuguese territories in Africa
Between 1969 and 1972, the ICRC continued its 

contacts with the Portuguese authorities, particularly 
regarding Portugal’s territories in Africa. The ICRC 
delegate-general for Europe went on several missions 
to Lisbon.

In the field, the ICRC delegates and doctors sent out 
from Geneva made several rounds of visits to places of 
detention in Angola (1970), Mozambique (1971 and 
1972), Cape Verde Islands (1971) and Portuguese 
Guinea (1971).

Rhodesia
Following its approaches to the Salisbury authorities 

in 1969, the ICRC secured permission to visit persons 
detained in Rhodesia under the emergency regulations.

In April 1969, a delegate and a doctor went to four 
places of detention in that country. At the end of 1969, 
the ICRC applied for permission to visit also those 
sentenced. The Rhodesian authorities, however, 
informed the ICRC that they could not accede to the 
request, as those detainees had been sentenced by 
ordinary courts and thus had the benefit of the usual 
rules of procedure.

As from 1971, the ICRC visited detainees twice a 
year.

South Africa
In 1969, the ICRC started regular visits to political 

detainees sentenced in South Africa. It was not per
mitted to visit persons detained, but not sentenced, 
under the “ Terrorism Act ”.

LATIN AMERICA
In 1969, the ICRC intensified its action in Latin 

America. More frequent missions were favoured by 

regular radio connection between central headquarters 
and the field and by a permanent regional delegation 
set up in Caracas in August 1971.

In eighteen countries, delegates had access to places 
of detention and were able to interview without any 
witness persons who had been imprisoned for reasons 
or offences of a political nature. After the visits, the 
ICRC sent the National Societies of the countries 
concerned medicaments for the detainees. The coun
tries visited were Argentina (1971 and 1972), Bolivia 
(1969, 1970, 1971 and 1972), Chile (1972), Colombia (a 
yearly mission), Costa Rica (1970 and 1972), Domini
can Republic (1972), Ecuador (1970, 1971 and 1972), 
El Salvador (1969, 1970 and 1972), Guatemala (a 
yearly mission), Honduras (1969, 1970 and 1972), 
Jamaica (1972), Mexico (1969 and 1971), Nicaragua 
(1970, 1971 and 1972), Panama (a yearly mission), 
Paraguay (1972), Peru (a yearly mission), Uruguay 
(1972) and Venezuela (1969, 1970 and 1972).

In the course of its various missions, the ICRC 
endeavoured to develop its contacts with National Red 
Cross Societies in order to become thoroughly conver
sant with their organization and their administrative 
problems. To the best of its ability, it supported their 
efforts by sending them such relief supplies as medica
ments, first-aid kits, powdered milk, vehicles, and so 
forth. Seventeen National Societies received such aid 
in the following countries: Argentina (1972), Bolivia 
(1970 and 1971), Brazil (1972), Chile (1972), Costa 
Rica (1970), Ecuador (1970), El Salvador (1969), 
Guatemala (1970, 1971 and 1972), Guyana (1971 and 
1972), Haiti (1969, 1970, 1971 and 1972), Honduras 
(1969, 1970, 1971 and 1972), Jamaica (1972), Nica
ragua (1970), Panama (1970 and 1971), Paraguay (1970 
and 1972), Trinidad and Tobago (1971), and Vene
zuela (1970 and 1971).

The ICRC also concentrated on the dissemination of 
the Geneva Conventions and the principles of the Red 
Cross among youth and the armed forces. Numerous 
contacts were made with the ministries concerned and 
in university circles. In several countries, international 
humanitarian law was included in the syllabus of 
public law faculties.

Further, the ICRC lent the League and the Nicara
guan Red Cross its technicians and radio-communica
tion installations when an earthquake struck Managua 
at the end of December 1972.

Besides its ordinary activities, the ICRC carried out 
three major operations: in 1969, in the conflict between 
Honduras and El Salvador; in 1970, when it sent a 
medical mission to the Indian population of the Brazil
ian Amazon region, and in 1971, when internal distur
bances broke out in Bolivia.

Conflict between Honduras and El Salvador: When 
fighting broke out between Honduras and El Salvador, 
in June 1969, the ICRC sent out delegates to discharge 
humanitarian duties for the victims of the conflict, 
under the Third Geneva Convention.

In both countries, the delegates were immediately 
authorized to visit prisoners of war, to whom they ren
dered emergency aid. When the cease-fire was con
cluded on 22 July, a general exchange of prisoners took 
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place under the auspices of the ICRC at the frontier 
post of El Amatillo, and twenty-seven Salvadorians 
and fifty-eight Hondurans returned home.

ICRC delegates visited civilian internees in both 
countries (5,000 Salvadorians in six camps in Hon
duras, and 478 Hondurans in several places of deten
tion in El Salvador) and took for them relief supplies 
such as medicaments, tents, clothing, etc. A joint appeal 
for assistance was sent to the National Societies of the 
American continent by the ICRC and the League of 
Red Cross Societies on 23 July.

On 30 August, the Organization of American States 
(OAS), which was contacted by the ICRC, prevailed 
upon the Honduran authorities to evacuate civilian 
internment camps completely, while Honduran civilian 
detainees in El Salvador were gradually released 
between 16 August and 6 October.

Disturbances in Bolivia: When internal disturbances 
broke out in Bolivia, in August 1971, the ICRC 
promptly sent out its regional delegate, who was soon 
joined by a second delegate.

Having secured permission to go to different places 
of detention, they made regular visits to persons 
detained as a result of the events. As from October, a 
doctor-delegate sent from Geneva accompanied the 
delegates on their rounds and gave medical care. The 
ICRC distributed substantial relief including blankets, 
clothing, food, and so forth.

After six months of activity, the ICRC mission 
ended in January 1972.

Medical mission to the Brazilian Amazon region: At 
the request of several National Societies, the ICRC 
sent a medical mission to the Brazilian Amazon region 
in 1970 to inquire into the living conditions and the 
health of Indian tribes. With the approval of the 
Brazilian authorities, the Brazilian Red Cross and 
FUNAI (Funda<?ao Nacional do Indio), the mission 
was launched jointly with the League of Red Cross 
Societies.

From 10 May to 7 August, the Red Cross medical 
mission, which comprised three doctors provided by 
the National Societies of Sweden, the Netherlands and 
the Federal Republic of Germany, a Swiss ethnologist, 
and, for one month, the ICRC delegate-general, 
covered 22,000 km and made contact with twenty 
tribes, more than a third of the Indian population, in 
about thirty villages.

The report drawn up following the mission was sent 
to the Brazilian Government in December 1970. Twice 
in 1971, the ICRC delegate-general conferred with 
authorities in Rio de Janeiro regarding a follow-up to 
the first mission.

In 1972, a draft programme for five years was 
prepared by the ICRC and sent through the National 
Societies to governments which were likely to lend the 
action financial support.

Other activities
From 1969 to 1972, the ICRC took part in a number 

of conferences or seminars held in Latin America: it 

was represented at the Third Regional Conference of 
Red Cross Societies in the Southern States of South 
America (Montevideo, 1969); the Fourth Meeting of 
Presidents and Technical Personnel of Red Cross 
Societies , of the United States of America, Mexico, 
Central America and Panama (Mexico City, 1969), 
and the Fifth Meeting held in Panama in 1972; the 
Ninth Inter-American Red Cross Conference held in 
Managua in 1970, which Mr. Marcel A. Naville, 
President of the ICRC, attended in the course of an 
official mission which also took him to Caracas and 
Panama; and the meetings of the Red Cross Regional 
Training Institute held in Mexico City in 1971 and at 
Fusagasuga (Colombia) in 1972.

ASIA

During the period covered by this report, the ICRC 
pursued in South East Asia its activities relating to the 
Vietnam conflict.

REPUBLIC OF VIETNAM

In 1970, the ICRC delegation in Saigon was in
creased to half a dozen delegates and doctors whose 
essential task was to visit places of detention. The 
doctors also gave medical care in Saigon orphanages, 
where they distributed medicaments and other medical 
supplies.

Prisoners of war: During the four years, ICRC 
delegates made about 200 visits to six prisoner-of-war 
camps and ten military hospitals in the Republic of 
Vietnam, an average of four visits a year to each place 
of detention. The ICRC chiefly concentrated on 
increasing the daily rations, improving medical treat
ment and separating ordinary prisoners of war from 
those prepared to change sides.

The delegates also distributed relief supplies and 
school equipment in the camps. They were present at 
some trials in the Can Tho military court, where 
prisoners of war were sentenced for penal law offences 
which they had committed during captivity. The ICRC 
took part in release operations of seriously wounded or 
sick prisoners of war. Its task consisted in ascertaining 
that the prisoners wanted to be sent north of the 
seventeenth parallel.

In April 1972, following increased fighting, prisoners 
of war were evacuated from Pleiku, Da Nang and Qui 
Nhon, and the total of 37,000 assigned to the three 
remaining camps (Phu Quoc, Can Tho and Bien Hoa).

Civilian detainees: The delegates made several visits 
to provincial and national correctional institutes for 
civilian detainees, but these visits, unlike those made to 
prisoner-of-war camps, were subject to a great many 
restrictions, and the delegates were unable to interview 
detainees privately. After a number of fruitless 
attempts to carry out its activities under normal condi
tions, the ICRC decided in March 1972 to suspend its 
visits to civilian detainees.
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PROVISIONAL REVOLUTIONARY 
GOVERNMENT 

OF SOUTH VIETNAM (PRG)
Since 1971 the ICRC has maintained contact with 

the Paris representatives of the Provisional Revolu
tionary Government of South Vietnam.

DEMOCRATIC REPUBLIC OF VIETNAM
Between 1969 and 1972, the ICRC repeatedly offered 

the Government of the Democratic Republic of Viet
nam its services, under the 1949 Geneva Conventions, 
for the protection of prisoners of war. The Central 
Tracing Agency, for its part, asked the Red Cross of 
the Democratic Republic of Vietnam for a list of 
prisoners held in that country. The reply received from 
Hanoi, however, was confined to confirming the posi
tion mentioned on page 40 of the ICRC’s Annual 
Report for 1970.

Parallel to this, from 1971 the ICRC developed its 
relations with representatives of the Democratic 
Republic of Vietnam, chiefly in Paris and Vientiane.

The ICRC offered, in June 1972, to send the North 
Vietnamese Red Cross medical supplies. The offer was 
accepted, and four consignments, to a value of some 
82,000 Swiss francs, went to Hanoi between September 
and December 1972.

KHMER REPUBLIC
In July 1970, the ICRC transferred its general dele

gation for Asia from Phnom Penh to Geneva. Yet it 
maintained in the Khmer capital a permanent delega
tion composed of a delegate and a doctor.

Following the events of March 1970, the ICRC 
asked the authorities for permission to fulfil its duties 
under the Conventions, particularly in regard to pris
oners of war. The Khmer Government acceded to the 
ICRC’s request and formally confirmed its intention to 
apply the Geneva Conventions.

Prisoners of war: From the outbreak of hostilities, 
the ICRC asked to be allowed access to prisoners of 
war. Apart from visiting two prisoners of war in a 
hospital during May, however, it had to wait until 
January 1971 for permission to visit prisoners in the 
Phnom Penh central prison.

The ICRC delegation subsequently renewed its 
efforts to visit all prisoners of war. It intensified its 
approaches in March 1972, following a statement by 
the President of the Republic to the effect that pris
oner-of-war status would be granted to all combatants 
captured, and that a camp would be constructed for 
them. At the end of 1972, however, it was not yet 
possible to transfer prisoners of war there.

Assistance to the civilian population: The March 1970 
events led to an increase in the number of wounded, 
the concentration of thousands of Vietnamese in 
camps, and an influx of several thousand refugees to 
Phnom Penh from the fighting areas.

Co-operating with the Khmer Red Cross, the ICRC 
delegates launched an operation of aid to civilians. 

Through a joint appeal issued in June by the League 
and the ICRC, more than 8 million Swiss francs’ worth 
of gifts in kind and in cash were raised for that 
National Society.

The ICRC delegates and doctors visited refugee 
camps, took part in the distribution of relief supplies 
and provided medical aid in the camps. The ICRC sent 
various relief items while numerous purchases were 
made locally.

ROYAL GOVERNMENT OF NATIONAL UNION 
OF CAMBODIA (GRUNC)

In the spring of 1970, the ICRC asked the President 
of the GRUNC Council to confirm that his Govern
ment intended to apply the 1949 Geneva Conventions 
and to assent to the ICRC’s humanitarian activities.

In its political programme published in Peking on 
5 May 1970, the National United Front of Kampuchea 
(FUNK) declared that wounded and prisoners of war 
were receiving humane care and treatment.

At the end of 1970, GRUNC having accepted aid in 
the form of medicaments, the ICRC allocated 100,000 
Swiss francs to consignments which began in January
1971.

Owing to the disappearance of a great many people 
in Cambodian territory, the ICRC drew up a list of the 
missing and sent it to the authorities of all countries 
whose troops were fighting there.

LAOS

ICRC activity in Laos centered on assistance to 
civilians displaced by the fighting. They were resettled 
on land provided by the Laotian Government. ICRC 
assistance consisted essentially in supplying medica
ments, tools, food, blankets and clothing. Distribu
tions, in co-operation with the Lao Red Cross, were 
carried out in different provinces and reached several 
thousand persons every year.

Moreover, ICRC delegates visited prisoners of war 
and political detainees held, respectively, in Samkhe 
and Chinaimo prisons in Vientiane.

NEO LAO HAKSAT

The ICRC made several approaches to the Neo Lao 
Haksat (Pathet Lao) to inquire about the prisoners of 
war held by them and to propose ICRC medical aid to 
the civilian population. The offer was accepted, and 
the ICRC in 1971 and 1972 sent medicaments and 
medical supplies totalling some 150,000 Swiss francs.

Furthermore, from 1971 the ICRC increased its 
contacts with the Neo Lao Haksat representatives in 
Paris and Vientiane.

ASIAN SUB-CONTINENT

The ICRC launched a large-scale action in the Asian 
sub-continent during the conflict which started in 
December 1971 between the armies of India and 
Pakistan and which resulted in the independence of the 
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former Eastern Province of Pakistan, which became 
Bangladesh. The ICRC was there from the outset, 
through its Central Tracing Agency offices in Islam
abad, New Delhi and Dacca. During the fighting in 
Dacca, ICRC delegates, with the delegates of the 
League and of Red Cross Societies working under the 
cyclone relief programme, applied themselves to the 
protection of civilian victims, and established three 
neutral areas for women, children, the aged and 
wounded persons.

When the conflict ended, the ICRC’s efforts were 
directed, on the one hand, to ensuring the protection of 
prisoners of war and civilian internees, a duty laid 
upon it by the 1949 Geneva Conventions, and, on the 
other, to aiding civilian victims, particularly in Bangla
desh, by means of an emergency food and medical 
relief operation.

Prisoners of war: At the end of 1971, there were 
93,000 Pakistanis in Indian hands (76,000 prisoners of 
war and about 17,000 civilian internees), while in 
Pakistan there were some 650 prisoners of war and 
270 Indian civilians. The ICRC asked the authorities in 
both countries for lists of prisoners and permission to 
visit them and transmit family mail.

Pakistani prisoners were first visited in transit camps 
in Bangladesh; later, in India, in about fifty camps 
scattered in the Ganges basin where they had been 
transferred in January 1972. By the end of 1972, ICRC 
delegates in India had on average made four visits to 
each camp, or a total of over 270. Meanwhile, pro
longed captivity began to create tension in the camps, 
and numerous incidents occurred—due as a rule to 
attempts to escape—in which several tens of prisoners 
of war were killed and others wounded. Each time, the 
ICRC sent its delegates out to make reports which 
were sent to the captives’ own government and to the 
detaining Power.

In Pakistan, Indian prisoners of war, who had been 
interned in two camps and who in August 1972 were 
assembled in a single camp, were visited thirty-four 
times before they were repatriated by the Pakistani 
authorities in December 1972. The Indian authorities, 
for their part, released the Pakistani prisoners captured 
on the west front. After the hostilities the ICRC made 
numerous approaches regarding repatriation, laying 
special stress on the plight of prisoners of war who 
were seriously wounded and seriously ill. From Febru
ary to December 1972, six repatriation operations 
enabled a total of 600 Indian captives and a thousand 
wounded or sick Pakistani prisoners to go home.

Civilian population: In Bangladesh, the position of 
civilian victims, and particularly that of the non
Bengali communities, made it necessary to organize a 
vast emergency food and medical relief action.

The ICRC and the League, which even before 
hostilities had formed a joint operational group, 
appealed to all National Red Cross Societies and 
governments for the requisite funds. During the first 
three months of 1972, six surgical teams and fourteen 
medico-social teams provided by National Societies, 
plus sixty-odd League and ICRC delegates and 

330 local personnel, worked under the auspices of the 
ICRC to help half a million persons. A substantial 
logistic superstructure covered the relief action: besides 
two DC-6 aircraft provided by the Swiss Confedera
tion, the ICRC had one Hercules aircraft, three heli
copters and a fleet of 150 vehicles supplied by National 
Societies. Donations amounting to about 37.5 million 
Swiss francs were received from National Red Cross 
Societies and Governments.

On 18 April 1972, at the request of the Bangladesh 
Red Cross Society, the ICRC handed over its emer
gency relief operations. It then concentrated on tradi
tional activities on behalf of prisoners of war and 
civilian minorities.

In September 1972, the Bengali authorities informed 
the ICRC that some seventy Pakistani soldiers had 
been found in prisons in various parts of the country. 
The prisoners were assembled in the Dacca central 
prison, where they were visited by ICRC delegates 
several times.

Another function assumed by the ICRC was to keep 
watch over the living conditions and safety of non
Bengali minorities (approximately 700,000 persons in 
different parts of the country, mostly living in closed 
settlements). ICRC delegates made daily visits to the 
communities and saw that the food supplies contrib
uted by UNROD and distributed by the Bangladesh 
Red Cross were equitably and regularly shared out. 
The ICRC organized large-scale vaccination cam
paigns (against cholera and smallpox), had shelters 
against the monsoon constructed for more than 
100,000 people, and promoted the economic reintegra
tion of non-Bengalis by providing employment possi
bilities through the purchase of cattle, seeds and 
machines.

The ICRC also concerned itself with Pakistani civil
ians who had remained in Bangladesh, and with Ben
gali communities established in Pakistan. Several 
approaches were made to the governments concerned 
with a view to facilitating the repatriation of those 
people.

The Central Tracing Agency worked hard. In 1972 it 
transmitted more than five million messages (3.5 mil
lion prisoner-of-war letters between India and Pakis
tan, and 1.5 million civilian messages between Bangla
desh and Pakistan). In addition, it received some 6,000 
inquiries about missing civilians and servicemen, and 
was able to reply favourably in about 3,000 cases.

JAPAN
At the request of the Japanese Red Cross, in 1971 

the ICRC was present at six further operations for the 
repatriation of Koreans living in Japan who wanted to 
go to the Democratic People’s Republic of Korea. The 
ICRC’s function was to ascertain that the 1081 appli
cants for repatriation had made a free choice.

DEMOCRATIC PEOPLE’S 
REPUBLIC OF KOREA

When a South Korean civilian aircraft was hijacked 
to the North Vietnamese airport of Sunduk, in Decem
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ber 1969, the Republic of Korea National Red Cross 
asked the ICRC to intervene on behalf of the forty
seven passengers and the crew of four.

The ICRC asked the Red Cross Society of the 
Democratic People’s Republic of Korea for news 
about the people. In January 1970, the Society in
formed the ICRC that the Pyongyang Government 
was prepared to release and repatriate those wishing 
to return to the Republic of Korea. Following direct 
negotiations between the two National Societies, 
thirty-nine passengers were released at Pan Mun Jom, 
on 14 February, while the others remained in North 
Korea.

Contacts between the two Red Cross Societies: The 
National Red Cross Societies of the People’s Demo
cratic Republic of Korea and of the Republic of Korea 
made contact, in 1971, to study the human problems 
between north and south. Preliminary negotiations 
were conducted at Pan Mun Jom in September of that 
year. By June 1972 an agenda had been drawn up for 
actual negotiations conducted alternately at Seoul and 
Pyongyang. The ICRC is kept regularly informed by 
both parties of the course of the discussions.

SRI LANKA
Events which occurred in April 1971 entailed the 

arrest of several thousand persons in Sri Lanka. The 
ICRC sent a delegate to Colombo who was afforded 
every facility for visiting places of detention, hospitals 
and correctional camps, where he saw more than 
7,600 persons who had been detained owing to the 
events.

After the first visit, the ICRC opened a credit of 
40,000 Swiss francs for the purchase of supplies for the 
detainees and the wounded. A second round of visits 
was made in September 1971.

THAILAND

In 1969, the ICRC conveyed to the Red Cross of the 
Democratic Republic of Vietnam the proposal made 
by the Thai Red Cross Society and Thai government 
authorities that the repatriation to North Vietnam of 
Vietnamese who had sought refuge in Thailand twenty 
years earlier be resumed.

In September 1970, the two National Societies 
agreed to resume the discussions which had been 
suspended in 1964 owing to the Vietnamese conflict. In 
November 1970, however, the talks were interrupted 
when the head of the North Vietnam Red Cross 
delegation was recalled to Hanoi.

OTHER MISSIONS
A number of missions went out from Geneva to 

various Asian countries, between 1969 and 1972: 
Mr. Roger Gallopin, a member of the ICRC, went to 
Japan, Cambodia and Indonesia in 1969; Mr. Marcel 
A. Naville, President of the ICRC, to the People’s 
Republic of China in 1971; Mr. Victor Umbricht, an 
ICRC member, to Pakistan in 1971; and, the ICRC 

delegate-general for Asia and Oceania visited several 
times between 1970 and 1972 the various countries 
with which his department was concerned.

In addition the ICRC carried out several missions to 
places of detention where political detainees were held. 
Delegates went to Hong Kong (in 1970 and 1971), 
Indonesia (1970 and 1971), Malaysia (1971 and 1972), 
and the Philippines (1970 and 1972).

EUROPE AND NORTH AMERICA

The ICRC has over the past four years continued to 
develop and consolidate its contacts with countries in 
Europe and North America.

From 1969 to 1972, it continued its action on behalf 
of separated families in Central and East Europe, by 
conveying numerous requests for resettlement to the 
National Societies and the authorities of the region, 
who have frequently complied with them.

The delegate-general for Europe and North America 
made yearly visits to various countries for contact with 
government authorities and National Red Cross lead
ers. He accompanied the President of the ICRC on his 
visits to Poland, the Soviet Union, Liechtenstein, the 
Federal Republic of Germany, the United States of 
America, Austria, Hungary and the German Demo
cratic Republic.

ICRC delegates rendered assistance to persons 
detained for reasons or offences of a political nature in 
Greece, from 1969 to 1971; to persons arrested and 
interned under the emergency regulations in Northern 
Ireland, as from the end of 1971, and in Spain in 1972.

Greece
After opening a delegation in Greece in the summer 

of 1967, the ICRC concluded a one-year agreement 
with the Greek Government, on 3 November 1969, 
under which ICRC delegates were allowed to visit 
Greek political detainees of all categories. As from 
24 November 1969, a permanent delegation of three 
ICRC delegates and three doctor-delegates visited 
places of detention and police stations throughout the 
country. In one year, thirty-five places of detention 
were visited four times. The delegates distributed 
essentials to the detainees, in co-operation with the 
Hellenic Red Cross and the Ministry of Social Ser
vices.

In November 1970, the agreement signed with the 
ICRC was not renewed by the Greek authorities. The 
ICRC nevertheless submitted a number of proposals 
relating to continued action on behalf of political 
detainees. As that activity was, in the opinion of the 
Greek Government, no longer warranted owing to the 
fact that there had been numerous releases in 1969 and 
1970 and that it was proposed to put an end to house 
arrest and preventive custody during the following 
year, the ICRC office in Athens was closed down on 
28 February 1971, at the request of the Greek 
authorities.

Under the Agreement of 3 November 1969, the 
ICRC assisted destitute families whose breadwinner 
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had been detained for more than two years. In 1970, 
the ICRC delegation in Athens launched two opera
tions for material assistance to more than 4,000 fami
lies. In addition, more than 1,600 families presented 
themselves at the office of the ICRC delegation that 
year, with requests for news of relatives.

Northern Ireland

As the situation deteriorated in Northern Ireland 
and special powers were decreed on the night of 9 to 
10 August 1971, the ICRC on 27 August asked the 
British Government and the Government of Northern 
Ireland for permission to visit places of detention 
holding persons deprived of freedom owing to the 
events. At the end of September, the delegate-general 
for Europe went to London and then to Belfast, where 
an agreement was reached between the Government of 
Northern Ireland and the ICRC, under which the 
latter was allowed to visit the different categories of 
persons interned in that autonomous province.

Two rounds of visits were made in October and 
December 1971 to four places of detention which held 
several hundred detainees. In 1972, ICRC delegates 
made two further rounds of visits (in May and Decem
ber). The detainees, of whom there were 274 at the end 
of 1972, were assembled in one place of detention.

Assistance to victims of pseudo-medical experiments

From 1969 to 1972, the ICRC continued as a neutral 
intermediary to transmit compensation to persons who 
had undergone pseudo-medical experiments in con
centration camps under the National-Socialist regime.

In October 1969, an agreement was concluded 
between the Federal Republic of Germany and Cze
choslovakia regarding the payment of a lump sum 
designed to cover outstanding cases in the latter coun
try. The donor Government subsequently concluded a 
similar agreement with Hungary, so that the role of the 
ICRC was confined to acting for Polish victims.

ICRC delegates went to Poland several times to 
meet groups of victims. The Neutral Commission 
appointed by the ICRC to decide on applications for 
financial assistance held on average three meetings a 
year, and from 1969 to 1972 it approved claims in 
respect of which compensation amounting to 
DM 21,660,000 was awarded to 775 Polish victims.

In November 1972, the Governments of the Federal 
Republic of Germany and of the Polish People’s 
Republic concluded an agreement on total compensa
tion of a further 100 million DM for the Polish victims 
of pseudo-medical experiments. The agreement ended 
ICRC action in the procedure for the compensation of 
Polish victims.

MIDDLE EAST

In the past four years, the ICRC continued its 
activities in the Middle East under the Geneva Con
ventions. It maintained permanent delegations in the 

countries involved in the June 1967 conflict: Israel and 
the occupied territories, Jordan, Lebanon, the Arab 
Republic of Egypt and the Syrian Arab Republic. 
Moreover, it kept its two delegations in the Yemen 
Arab Republic and in the People’s Democratic Repub
lic of Yemen.

Several temporary missions were carried out. Thus, 
for example, in 1971 three members of the ICRC went 
to the Middle East, one to Israel and the occupied 
territories, and the other two to Arab countries. Their 
purpose was to review with government authorities 
current problems and particularly the feasibility of 
appointing the ICRC as substitute for the Detaining 
Power. In 1972, the ICRC sent the five Governments 
concerned a note in which it confirmed its offer of 
services in that respect.

Israelo-Arab conflict
From 1969 to 1972, the ICRC pursued its activities 

on behalf of prisoners of war in Arab and Israeli hands 
and the civilian population in occupied territory.

Prisoners of war: At the end of 1972, there were 
114 Arab prisoners in Israel (fifty-eight Egyptians, 
forty-six Syrians and ten Lebanese); ten Israeli pris
oners in the Arab Republic of Egypt, and three Israeli 
prisoners in Syria. All were visited twice a month by 
the ICRC delegates stationed in those countries.

Several repatriation operations were carried out 
under the auspices of the ICRC, enabling ten Israelis, 
twenty-two Egyptians, eleven Lebanese, eight Syrians 
and one Jordanian to return home between 1969 and
1972.

In addition to the approaches made with a view to 
repatriating sick or other prisoners who, under the 
terms of the Third Geneva Convention, should be 
repatriated, the ICRC made ceaseless efforts to secure 
repatriation for all prisoners of war.

Arab civilian detainees in the occupied territories: 
Regular rounds of visits were made to about a dozen 
prisons in Israel and the occupied territories, where 
approximately 2,500 Arab civilians were interned in 
1972. The ICRC is authorized, as a rule a month after 
their arrest, to see so-called security cases—whether 
serving a sentence, charged with an offence or in 
preventive custody—and penal law prisoners, whether 
sentenced or charged.

At the end of 1972, the ICRC delegation in Tel Aviv 
set about compiling a list of detainees after receiving 
information from the Israel authorities regarding the 
identity of the persons concerned.

The ICRC delegates approached the Israel authori
ties several times on the subject of overcrowding in 
some prisons. They also recommended that workshops 
be set up and school classes provided, and they sup
plied equipment for various places of detention. Fur
thermore, in 1969 the ICRC began to organize the 
distribution of parcels for detainees who had no family 
visits (about 600 parcels a month) and free bus trans
port for needy families of detainees (on average 
3,500 persons a month).
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The ICRC also concerned itself with the repatriation 
of a number of detained Arab civilians and Israelis.

Civilian population in the occupied territories: The 
ICRC continued its monthly operation for the reunit
ing of families, across the Suez Canal, as from the 
second half of 1971. It also arranged travel for Pales
tinian students from Gaza, in order that they might 
study at Arab universities, particularly Cairo Univer
sity.

In the matter of reuniting families separated in the 
West Bank and Trans-Jordan, the ICRC intervened on 
compassionate grounds in various cases which had not 
been solved under the normal procedure followed by 
local municipalities.

Lastly, some family reuniting operations took place 
between Syria and the occupied Golan Heights.

In general, the ICRC did its best to have broader 
criteria adopted and the procedure relating to the 
study of files accelerated.

Surveys regarding the health and food situation: Doc
tors sent out by the ICRC carried out several surveys 
of the health and food position of the civilian popula
tion of the West Bank, Gaza and Sinai. They enabled 
the ICRC to ascertain whether the measures it had 
advocated were being followed, and to report to the 
governments concerned.

Application of the Fourth Convention: To the ICRC’s 
repeated efforts to have the occupying Power recognize 
the applicability of the Fourth Geneva Convention of 
1949 in the occupied territories, the Israel authorities 
replied that they wanted the question left open for the 
moment. By the end of 1972 there seemed to be no 
change in Israel’s position. While the ICRC delegates 
raised the matter of the principles involved (Articles 49 
and 53), they were compelled to concentrate on the 
consequences of measures taken by the occupying 
Power, such as the destruction of houses, forced popu
lation transfers, expulsions and expropriations.

Relief: The ICRC continued its relief work for the 
civilian population of the occupied territories of the 
West Bank, the Golan Heights, Gaza and Sinai. Every 
year it sent out a large number of relief consignments 
(e.g. from the European Economic Community and 
the Swiss Confederation), and it helped several local 
sections of Arab Red Crescent Societies to carry out 
their assistance programmes.

Jordan

Events of September 1970: Three airliners were 
hijacked by Palestinian fedayeen at Zerka in Sep
tember 1970. At the request of the countries involved, 
the ICRC agreed to act as neutral intermediary and 
sent out a special mission. It also sent relief supplies 
for the passengers. After several days of negotiations 
between the Jordanian authorities and the fedayeen, 
most of the passengers were released on 12 September 
although fifty-four were kept as hostages and released 
only towards the end of the month, when the civil war 
had already started.

Civil war: When fighting broke out in Jordan, the 
ICRC sent a medical team and 7 tons of relief supplies 
in an aircraft which, on 20 September, was the first to 
touch down in Amman. The ICRC appealed to the 
parties to the conflict to apply in all circumstances the 
universally recognized rules of humanity, and called 
upon them immediately to conclude a 24-hour truce 
for the evacuation of the wounded, which they did.

An appeal was also made by the ICRC and the 
League to all National Societies.

The Red Cross relief action was carried out on a 
large scale up to the end of October. Medical teams, 
which were sent out by numerous National Societies, 
worked under ICRC co-ordination in field hospitals 
brought in by some fifty planes. Nearly 2,000 tons of 
relief supplies were distributed. From 20 September to 
31 October, the ICRC aircraft carried approximately 
600 tons of food and equipment.

The ICRC delegations in adjacent countries—Israel, 
Lebanon and Syria—took part in the action by sending 
relief trucks or delegates. In the Lebanon the National 
Society provided hospital care for the wounded.

The Jordan National Red Crescent Society and the 
“ Palestinian Red Crescent ” undertook in November 
to carry on with the distribution of relief.

As regards the work of the Agency, the ICRC 
delegation in Amman prepared a card index of missing 
persons and answered a considerable number of inqui
ries. In addition, it transmitted more than 25,000 
family messages received from all over |the Middle 
East.

Prisoners of war: ICRC delegates in Jordan had 
access in 1970 to three Syrian prisoners of war captured 
in September of that year. The ICRC also saw several 
hundred Palestinian detainees. During the autumn of 
1970, the Jordanian authorities informed the ICRC 
that all prisoners of war had been released.

In 1971, the delegates made several visits to Israeli 
nationals who had been granted prisoner-of-war status 
by the Amman authorities. They were repatriated in 
1972.

Civilian detainees: In 1971 and 1972, the ICRC made 
various approaches with a view to having access to 
persons detained owing to the events. It was permitted 
to distribute various relief items and family messages 
in the Jafr, Irbid and Mahatta prisons.

Between 1969 and 1972, the ICRC came to the 
National Society’s aid by handing over relief supplies 
from the European Economic Community and the 
Swiss Confederation. It also sent relief supplies to the 
“ Palestinian Red Crescent ” in Jordan and in Leba
non.

Lebanon

Events in Southern Lebanon: Following the Southern 
Lebanon frontier incidents in the spring of 1970, the 
ICRC sent out a medical team which worked there 
from the middle of July to the middle of November. Its 
action, which was co-ordinated with that of the 
Lebanese Red Cross in a number of villages, reached 
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about thirty localities and a great number of people 
who had left their homes. Vaccination campaigns were 
conducted by the ICRC and National Society teams.

Syria

At the request of the Syrian authorities, the ICRC 
came to the aid of some 100,000 persons who had been 
displaced from the Golan Heights as a result of the 
June 1967 conflict and who received no aid from 
UNRWA. From 1971 to 1972, it distributed more than 
5,500 tons of grain and 200 tons of powdered milk, 
medicaments and other relief supplies from various 
donors.

Arabian Peninsula

Prisoners of war: In 1970, ICRC delegates went 
several times to see the thirty-seven Saudi Arabian 
soldiers and the twenty-four South Yemeni soldiers 
interned in Aden and Ryadh following fighting between 
the armies of the two countries in the province of 
Hadhramawt, in 1969. Under the auspices of the 
ICRC, a general exchange of prisoners was carried out 
in Cairo, in January 1971.

After fighting occurred on the frontier of the two 
Yemens, in 1972, ICRC delegates visited twenty-six 
Democratic Yemen prisoners of war interned in 
Sana’a and thrity-four North Yemeni prisoners of war 
interned in Aden.

Political detainees: In 1972, the ICRC delegate in the 
Yemen Arab Republic visited political detainees in a 
Sana’a prison and distributed relief supplies.

In Aden, the ICRC delegate endeavoured to extend 
the action for political detainees. When making visits, 
he handed over relief supplies for them.

Medical action: From 1969 to 1972, several medical 
actions were carried out in the Yemen Arab Republic 
and the People’s Democratic Republic of Yemen.

In the Yemen Arab Republic, in 1969, the ICRC 
opened a dispensary at Najran and a polyclinic at Bir- 
El-Khadra, where several hundred cases were cared for 
up to the middle of June. From March to August 1970, 
a team worked in the hospital in the town of Khamer, 
some thirty kilometers from Sana’a, and treated about 
a hundred patients daily.

In March 1970, the ICRC opened in Sana’a an 
artificial limb workshop which provided 306 war dis
abled with treatment and manufactured 240 prostheses 
before being handed over to the Yemeni Government 
in March 1972.

In the People’s Democratic Republic of Yemen, 
ICRC medical assistance started in Al Gamhouriah 
hospital, in Aden, in 1967. Three teams worked there 
successively, from November 1968 until the end of the 
action in May 1970. Further, a medical mission worked 
at Mukallah, capital of Hadhramawt, during the 1969 
disturbances. Some 670 surgical operations were car
ried out from April to December.

Food assistance: In the Yemen Arab Republic, the 
ICRC continued to distribute powdered milk to needy 
children until early 1972, when the operation was 
transferred to the National Society. The ICRC also co
operated in an emergency action on behalf of victims 
in the drought-stricken areas of Sana’a, Sa’ada and 
Hodeida, late in 1969. On that occasion, 75 tons of 
milk and thousands of blankets were sent out. A 
doctor-delegate went there.

In the People’s Democratic Republic of Yemen, the 
ICRC helped the emerging Red Crescent Society with 
its distribution programmes; 140 tons of dairy pro
ducts, 70 tons of flour and 2 tons of rice were sent to 
Aden and distributed to about a thousand families.

Iran and Iraq

In 1969, the ICRC contacted the authorities and the 
National Societies of Iran and Iraq with a view to 
facilitating the reuniting of families separated as a 
result of the Chatt-El-Arab dispute.

An ICRC delegation was opened in Baghdad in 
October 1969 and maintained until January 1970. With 
the agreement of the two countries concerned, three 
family reuniting operations took place during that 
period, under the auspices of the ICRC.

At the end of 1971, the Iranian Government and the 
Red Lion and Sun Society asked the ICRC to help 
some 50,000 Iranians who had been driven out of Iraq.

The ICRC sent a delegate to Teheran to ascertain 
the position of the expelled Iranians who were being 
sheltered in camps. It then suggested that the two 
National Societies should meet in Geneva, which they 
did on 12 May 1972, at ICRC headquarters. The 
Iranian Red Lion and Sun Society and the Iraqi Red 
Crescent subsequently made direct contact with a view 
to settling the matter.

SPECIAL SERVICES

Central Tracing Agency

During the last four years, the Central Tracing 
Agency carried out considerable work in connection 
with requests for news or inquiries regarding persons 
who had disappeared during events that shook the 
world. The Agency’s activities thus concentrated parti
cularly on Nigeria, the Middle East, Indo-China and, 
lastly, the Asian sub-continent.

Thousands of requests came in each year asking the 
Agency to seek missing military personnel and civilians 
or to provide certificates of captivity. The Agency 
transmitted mail between prisoners and internees and 
their families, and mail between civilians separated by 
events.

In addition, the Agency continued to receive numer
ous requests relating to the Second World War and 
later conflicts.
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Mail and inquiries handled 
by the Central Tracing Agency 

from 1969 to 1972

Year Incoming Outgoing Inquiries

1969 .................... 64,888 54,747 10,715
1970 .................... 45,316 43,510 10,091
1971.................... 49,526 50,779 10,270
1972 .................... 85,521 78,015 12,824

International Tracing Service
The International Tracing Service (ITS) at Arolsen, 

Federal Republic of Germany, managed by the ICRC 
since 1955, is the most important source of informa
tion on the fate of persons deported or missing in 
Germany and in the territories occupied during the 
Second World War.

From 1969 to 1972, the ITS received several hundred 
thousand requests for incarceration and residence cer
tificates in connection with the Compensation Act 
which had come into effect in the Federal Republic of 
Germany in 1953, as well as requests for death certi
ficates, various documents, the tracing of individuals, 
and so forth.

Delegation Servicing
In 1970, the ICRC established Delegation Ser

vicing for the recruiting and training of delegates. By 
the end of 1972 it had received a thousand applica
tions. Almost 300 applicants were considered suitable 
and assigned to training courses conducted in Geneva, 
in co-operation with the Henry Dunant Institute, to 
gain a thorough knowledge of the Geneva Conven
tions and the role of the ICRC. About two hundred of 
them went out on mission, as delegates.

Medical Personnel Section
It is the duty of the Medical Personnel Section, in 

co-operation with National Red Cross Societies, to 
train personnel and prepare medical material. Between 
1969 and 1972, many nurses inquired about profes
sional training and recruiting, and offered their services 
for missions connected with the ICRC’s activities.

The Medical Personnel Section was represented at a 
number of medical congresses in different countries 
and worked for the dissemination of the Geneva 
Conventions among medical personnel.

War Disablement Section
From 1969 to 1972, the War Disablement Section 

busied itself with the establishment and running of 

artificial limb workshops in various countries struck by 
war.

In 1969, a temporary workshop was opened in 
Nigeria’s secessionist province under the supervision 
of a Netherlands orthopaedist. In 1970, the ICRC 
opened a workshop in Sana’a, Yemen Arab Republic, 
which was again supervised by a Netherlands ortho
paedist. It was handed over to the North Yemeni 
authorities in the spring of 1972, after 306 cases had 
received treatment and 240 prostheses had been manu
factured. Yemeni technicians were trained to ensure 
the smooth running of the workshop when the ICRC 
left. In Jordan (1970) and in Bangladesh (1971), artifi
cial limb workshops also operated in the context of 
ICRC emergency relief operations in those countries. 
In 1969, the ICRC supplied orthopaedic equipment to 
the People’s Democratic Republic of Yemen and 
Jordan, and in 1970 to Laos.

Telecommunication Service

The ICRC’s Geneva Telecommunication Service 
developed considerably from 1969 to 1972. With its 
present equipment, it can send messages by radio
telegraphy, radio-telephony or radio-teleprinting.

An effort was made to establish an emergency 
radiocommunication network, through National Red 
Cross Societies. By the end of 1972, twenty-five coun
tries had responded to the ICRC proposal. Further, 
weekly courses were held in Switzerland to train radio 
operators as members of the “ International Missions 
Group ” eligible for work in ICRC operations.

During the period under survey, the ICRC kept or 
installed radio stations in many countries shaken by 
war. Moreover, the radiocommunication network with 
ICRC delegates was extended to ten stations: Amman 
(Jordan), which also links Beirut, Jerusalem and 
Damascus; Caracas (Venezuela); Dacca (Bangladesh); 
Islamabad (Pakistan); New Delhi (India); Phnom 
Penh (Khmer Republic), and Vientiane (Laos).

Relief Service

During the period covered by this report, the ICRC 
Relief Service took part in major ICRC assistance 
actions (Nigeria, Jordan, Bangladesh). Its representa
tives went on various missions to estimate needs. 
Moreover, it sent supplies to various countries to help 
National Societies and to countries where the ICRC 
had a delegation. Relief supplies totalling 54,492,270 
Swiss francs were purchased locally or despatched to 
fifty-eight countries between 1969 and 1972 (see table 
below).

In 1970, the ICRC began to develop contacts with 
the European Economic Community in Brussels, and a 
number of agreements were concluded on more than 
100,000 tons of goods.
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RELIEF DISTRIBUTED OR FORWARDED BY THE ICRC FROM 1969 TO THE END OF 1972

Sw.Fr.
Algeria
1969 Disaster victims ......................... 22,500.—

Bangladesh
1972 Civilian population.................... 9,531,500.—*

Bolivia
1970 Detainees, civilian population . 114,900.—
1971 Political detainees........................ 39,000.—
1972 Political detainees........................ 11,530.—

165,430.—

Burundi
1972 Civilian population.................... 19,400.—

Cambodia
See Khmer Republic

Cameroon
1972 Political detainees........................ 2,560.—

Chad
1970 Medicaments and food for the

civilian population................ 125,250.—

Chile
1972 Civilian population.................... 1,580,000.—

Sw.Fr.
Egypt, Arab Republic of
1969 Food for displaced persons . . . 151,000.—
1970 Food for displaced persons . . . 314,500.—

Aid to prisoners of war and sun
dry relief................................ 45,840.—

1972 Medicaments to Red Crescent . 5,400.—
Assistance to prisoners of war and 

sundry relief............................ 59,200.—
575,940.—

Gambia
1972 Medicaments for political de

tainees .................................... 1,730.—

Greece
1969 Detainees.................................... 34,500.—

Powdered milk to Hellenic Red
Cross........................................ 20,000.—

1970 Assistance to detainees and their
families.................................... 174,430.—

1971 Detainees.................................... 49,620.—
278,550.—

GRUNC (Gouvernement royal d’Union 
nationale du Cambodge)
1971 Médicaments and medical sup

plies ........................................ 80,000.—■

Colombia
1969 Medicaments for political de

tainees .................................... 18,910.—
1971 Medicaments for political de

tainees .................................... 14,500.—
33,410."

Costa Rica
1970 Medicaments for political de

tainees .................................... 12,850.—
1972 Medicaments for political de

tainees .................................... 10,345.—
23,195.—

Dahomey
1971 Civilian population.................... 3,500.—

Dominican Republic
1972 Political detainees......................... 8,570.—

Ecuador
1970 Vehicle to Red Cross................ 30,000.—
1971 Political detainees........................ 4,000.—

34,000.—

• Excluding local purchases.

Guatemala
1969 Medicaments for detainees . . . 9,950.—
1970 First-aid kits to Guatemalan Red

Cross........................................ 2,350.—
1971 Equipment to Guatemalan Red

Cross........................................ 3,500.—
Baby food.................................... 1,200.—

1972 Medicaments for detainees . . . 16,140.—
First-aid kits to Red Cross . . . 2,040.—

35,180.—

Guayana
1971 Powdered milk............................ 16,500.—
1972 Powdered milk and baby food . 15,200.—

31,700.—

Haiti
1969 Dressings and vaccines to Haiti

Red Cross................................ 17,360.—
1970 Powdered milk and dressings . . 15,700.—
1971 First-aid kits, vehicle and pow

dered milk to Red Cross . . . 34,000.—
1972 Relief equipment to Red Cross . 26,550.—

Powdered milk to Red Cross . . 140,000.—
233,610.—
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Sw.Fr. Sw.Fr.
Honduras Jordan
1969 Vaccines, medicaments and dress- 1970 Medicaments and food for victims

ings............................................ 24,850.— of events (does not include spe-
1970 First-aid kits and Land Rover to cial Jordan action)................ 584,980.—

Honduran Red Cross .... 22,350.— 1971 Food for needy population . . . 480,000.—
1971 First-aid kits to Red Cross . . . 2,500.— 1972 Food for needy population . . . 256,350.—
1972 Vaccines, first-aid kits and pow- Assistance to detainees and mis-

dered milk to Red Cross . . . 45,150.— cellaneous relief.................... 17,850.—
Medicaments for detainees . . . 4,985.— 1,339,180.—

99,835.— Khmer Republic
Hungary 1969 Funds remitted to Khmer Red
1969 Medicaments to Hungarian Red Cross........................................ 10,000.—

Cross........................................ 23,700.— Assistance to refugees and pri-
1970 Medicaments to Hungarian Red soners of war ........................ 21,500.—

Cross........................................ 17,700.— 1970 Assistance to refugees................ 229,850.—
1971 Medicaments to Hungarian Red 1971 Medicaments to Red Cross . . . 134,800.—

Cross........................................ 16,500.— Powdered milk to Red Cross . . 20,500.—
1972 Medicaments to Hungarian Red 1972 Medicaments to Red Cross . . . 97,300.—

Cross........................................ 21,870.— Aid to refugees ........................ 27,000.—
79,770.— 540,950.—

India
Laos
1969 Vaccines and plasma.................... 13,420.—

1971 Civilian population, refugees . . 23,756,600.— Assistance to displaced persons . 27,320.—
1972 Prisoners of war........................ 42,000.— 1970 Assistance to displaced persons . 153,000.—

23,798,600.— 1971 Assistance to displaced persons . 103,630.—
1972 Assistance to displaced persons . 143,100.—

Indonesia
8,200.—

440,470.—
1969 Kalimantan refugees................
1970 Medicaments for detainees . . . 23,800.— Lesotho
1971 Medicaments for detainees . . . 22,800.— 1972 Cash donation to Lesotho Red

Cross........................................ 5,000.—54,800.—
Lebanon

Israel and occupied territories 1970 Medical assistance.................... 50,070.—
1969 Food for needy population . . . 1,209,000.— 1971 Food and clothing to Lebanese

Assistance to detainees and their Red Cross................................ 25,000.—
families.................................... 42,500.— 1972 Medicaments to Lebanese Red

1970 Food and medicaments for civi- Cross........................................ 66,600.—
lian population ....................

Assistance to civilian detainees,
204,745.— Miscellaneous relief.................... 2,800.—

144,470.—prisoners of war, and miscella-
342,570.— Liberianeous relief............................

1971 Food for needy population . . . 3,731,500.— 1972 Medicaments to Liberian Red
Assistance to civilian detainees, Cross........................................ 2,400.—

civilian population, prisoners 
of war and local sections of the Madagascar
Jordan Red Crescent .... 503,500.— 1969 Medicaments to missions . . . 6,000.—

1972 Food for needy population . . . 1,440,000.— 1972 Cash donation to Red Cross So-
Assistance to civilian detainees, ciety of Madagascar................ 10,000.—

civilian population, and miscel
laneous relief............................ 266,300.—

16,000.—

Assistance to prisoners of war . 73,100.— Malawi
Aid to local sections of Jordanian

66,700.—
1971 Land-Rover to Malawi Red Cross 19,000.—

Red Crescent............................
7,879,915.— Mali

15,000.—1972 Cash donation to Mali Red Cross
Ivory Coast
1970 Biafran refugee children .... 89,320.— Nicaragua

1970 Medicaments to Nicaraguan Red
Jamaica Cross........................................ 12,300.—

1972 Powdered milk to Jamaica Red 
Cross........................................

1972 Medicaments for detainees . . . 17,520.—
21,000.— 29,830.—
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Niger Sierra Leone
1972 Cash donation to Red Cross So- 1972 Medicaments for detainees . . . 4,030.—

ciety of Niger........................ 6,500.—
Sri Lanka

Nigeria 1971 Detainees.................................... 55,000.—
1970 Victims of conflict.................... 787,000.—

Sudan
Panama 1970 Food to Sudanese Red Crescent. 348,100.—
1969 Medicaments to Panamanian Red

A. 700 1971 First-aid kits to Red Crescent. . 1,900.—Cross........................................ Food to Red Crescent................ 1,200,000.—
1970 Medicaments to Panamanian Red

11 650.— 1972 Food to Red Crescent................ 1,317,500.—

1971 Baby food.................................... 1,200.— 2,867,500.—

1972 Medicaments for detainees . . . 7,950.—
25,500.— 1977 Cash donation to Banhalali Swa-

PariiQiiJiv ziland Red Cross Society. . . 5,000.—

1970 Medicaments for detainees . . . 7,230.—
1972 Medicaments for detainees . . . 18,570.— Syrian Arab Republic

692,000.—25,800.— 1969 Food and blankets for refugees .
1971 Food and medicaments for displa-

Pathet Lao ced persons............................ 5,845,000.—
1971 Medicaments and medical equip- 1972 Medicaments and food for displa-

ment........................................ 24,000.— ced persons............................ 280,250.—
1972 Medicaments and medical equip- 6,817,250.—

ment........................................ 125,600.—
School equipment........................ 8,000.— Tanzania

157,600.— 1972 Cash donation to Tanzania Red
Cross........................................ 10,000.—

Peru
1969 Medicaments for detainees . . . 18,700.— Togo
1970 Medicaments for detainees . . . 2,000.— 1971 First-aid kits and sewing machines
1972 Medicaments for detainees . . . 115.— to Togolese Red Cross . . . 6,260.—

20,815.— 1972 Cash donation to Red Cross . . 2,000.—
8,260.—

Poland
1969 Medicaments to Polish Red Cross 17,700.— Trinidad and Tobago
1970 Medicaments to Polish Red Cross 23,590.— 1971 Powdered milk to Trinidad and
1971 Medicaments to Polish Red Cross 7,300.— Tobago Red Cross................ 5,500.—

1972 Medicaments to Polish Red Cross 3,270.— Tunisia
51,860.— 1969 Powdered milk for disaster victims 22,500.—

Romania
1971 Medicaments to Romanian Red Upper Volta

Cross........................................ 6,500.— 1972 Cash donation to Upper Volta
1972 Medicaments to Romanian Red Red Cross................................ 5,500.—

Cross........................................ 5,800.—
12,300.— Venezuela

Rwanda 1970 First-aid kits to Venezuelan Red 
Cross........................................ 1,360.—1971 Vehicle to Rwanda Red Cross . 10,500.—

Financial aid to Rwamagana hos
pital ........................................ 4,080.—

1971 Powdered milk and baby food to
Red Cross................................ 6,700.—

1972 Surgical equipment to Red Cross 560.— 8,060.—
15,140.—

Vietnam, Democratic Republic of
Senegal 1969 Medical equipment to DRVN
1972 Food to Senegalese Red Cross . 21,500.— Red Cross................................ 53,000.—

Cash donation to Senegalese Red 1972 Medicaments to DRVN Red
Cross 2,000.— Cross........................................ 81,500.—

23,500.— 134,500.—
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Sw.Fr.
Vietnam, Republic of
1969 Aid to hospitals........................ 16,500.—

Aid to prisoners of war .... 9,035.—
Vehicle........................................ 33,000.—
Distributions in prisons and or

phanages ................................ 106,935.—
1970 Despatch of medical equipment 27,210.—

Assistance to prisons and orphan
ages ........................................ 45,320.—

1971 Assistance to orphanages and hos
pitals ........................................ 78,320.—

Assistance to prisoners of war . 28,820.—
Assistance to detainees .... 15,940.—

1972 Medicaments for hospitals and
orphanages............................ 27,950.—

Assistance to prisoners of war . 8,200.—
Assistance to detainees .... 5,300.—
Cash donation to Red Cross of

Republic of Vietnam................ 50,000.—
452,530.—

Sw.Fr.
1970 Food for civilian population and

medical aid............................ 491,120.—
1971 Food for civilian population . . 110,000.—

Aid to detainees and their families 9,620.— 
Miscellaneous local relief . . . 5,280.—

1972 Food for civilian population . . 10,000.—
Aid to political detainees . . . 11,180.—
Assistance to refugees................ 7,250.—
Medicaments to ICRC delegation 18,660.—

906,960,—

GRAE
1970 Medicaments................................. 23,270.—
1972 Ambulance  ................. 26,650.—

49,920.—

FRELIMO
1970 Medicaments................................. 12,930.—

Yemen Arab Republic
1969 Food for civilian population . . 207,000.—

Medicaments and surgical instru
ments ........................................ 258,590.—

1970 Food for civilian population . . 333,600.—
Medicaments and vehicle . . . 57,660.—
Artificial limb workshop .... 127,150.—

1971 Medicaments and food .... 10,000.—
Sana’a artificial limb workshop . 85,070.—

1972 Medicaments................................ 21,830.—
Artificial limb workshop .... 50,200.—
Miscellaneous relief.................... 6,600.—

1,157,700.—

Yemen, People’s Democratic Republic of
1969 Assistance to detainees and their

families.................................... 13,000.—
Food for civilian population . . 190,000.—
Medical aid................................ 40,850.—

PAIGC
1970 Medicaments................................ 9,200.—
1972 Medicaments................................. 25,000.—

34,200.—

“ Palestinian Red Crescent ”
1971 Food and clothing........................ 170,000.—
1972 Medicaments................................ 89,900.—

259,900.—

Miscellaneous
1969 Civilian population, detainees, in

dividual cases........................ 65,200.—
1971 Civilian population, detainees, in

dividual cases ........................ 8,110.—
1972 Civilian population, detainees, in

dividual cases........................ 9,400.—
82,710.—

Total Sw.Fr. 61,387,520.
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GENERAL AFFAIRS

Ratifications and accessions
During the period under review, eight States for

mally became parties to the four 1949 Geneva Conven
tions, namely: 1

Country Date

Uruguay................................................... 5. 3.1969
Ethiopia ............................................... 2.10.1969
Costa Rica *   15.10.1969
Yemen Arab Republic *....................... 16. 7.1970
Republic of Chad *................................... 5. 8.1970
Mauritius **........................................... 18. 8.1970
Fiji **........................................................... 9. 8.1971
Bahrain* ............................................... 30.11.1971
Burundi**  ........................................... 27.12.1971
Bangladesh........................................... 27. 3.1972
United Arab Emirates *....................... 24. 4.1972

Thus by 31 December 1972, 133 States were formally 
bound by the 1949 Geneva Conventions.

Development of international humanitarian law

A few years ago, the ICRC entered upon a new 
phase in the reaffirmation and development of inter
national humanitarian law. In 1969, the XXIst Inter
national Conference of the Red Cross, which was held 
in Istanbul, encouraged the ICRC actively to pursue its 
work to supplement and give added precision to inter
national humanitarian law.

In May 1971, the ICRC convened a preliminary 
Conference of Government Experts, to which it sub
mitted very detailed basic documents. Forty countries 
took part in that first session, and more than 70 in the 
second session, which was held in May 1972, to study 
the ICRC’s draft Additional Protocols to the Geneva 
Conventions.

Four commissions dealt with the agenda items. 
Commission I studied chiefly the question of protec
tion for the wounded and the sick in international 
armed conflicts, and medical air transport. Armed 
conflicts not of an international character were the 
concern of Commission II. Commission III concen
trated on the protection of the civilian population 
against dangers resulting from hostilities and rules 
limiting the means of combat. Commission IV dealt 
with measures to strengthen the application of law, 
including the problem of sanctions.

The proceedings of the two sessions were covered by 

1 By ratification (without asterisk), by accession (one asterisk) 
or by declaration of continuity (two asterisks).

reports drawn up by the ICRC which were sent to all 
States parties to the Geneva Conventions and all 
National Red Cross Societies. National Societies, inci
dentally, were closely associated in the work, both in 
1971 and 1972, through the conferences held in The 
Hague and Vienna, which preceded the first and sec
ond sessions of the Conference of Government 
Experts.

Current work will culminate in the Diplomatic 
Conference scheduled to be held in Geneva in Febru- 
ary/March of 1974 and at which the plenipotentiaries 
of the States parties to the Geneva Conventions will 
decide on the Additional Protocols now being finalized 
by the ICRC.

These new texts are also on the agenda of the 
XXIInd International Conference of the Red Cross, 
which is to meet in Teheran.

It is fitting to mention the close co-operation estab
lished in this context with the United Nations, and the 
support which the General Assembly, by means of the 
resolutions it has adopted, has given the efforts of the 
ICRC in the development of humanitarian law.

Dissemination of the Geneva Conventions and of 
humanitarian principles
The work of disseminating the humanitarian prin

ciples and the Conventions continued during the 
period from 1969 to 1972. The school textbook “ The 
Red Cross and My Country ” and the “ Soldier’s 
Manual ”, designed to instil in schoolchildren and in 
members of the armed forces the essential concepts of 
Red Cross principles and humanitarian law, were 
widely disseminated.

By the end of 1972, more than two million copies of 
the school textbook and its companion the “ Teacher’s 
Manual ” had been published, in twenty different 
versions. The “ Soldier’s Manual ” has been adopted 
by fifty-three countries; 300,000 copies have been 
published in nine different languages, 194,000 copies 
having been printed locally by the governments 
concerned.

A model course on the Geneva Conventions was 
prepared by the ICRC in 1972 and sent to all National 
Societies for use by universities. Contacts to that effect 
were also made in different countries in the course of 
ICRC missions.

The Documentation and Dissemination Division 
arranged for mobile exhibitions to be held in several 
countries.

Posters, some of them taken from exhibition panels 
and from the “ Soldier’s Manual ”, were prepared and 
sent to governments and National Societies.
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Relations with International Institutions

The ICRC’s relations with international institutions 
were strengthened over the last four years, particularly 
through a special delegate appointed in 1970. Besides 
its relations with the United Nations and its specialized 
agencies, numerous contacts were established with 
intergovernmental and non-governmental organiza
tions.

Relations with Red Cross Institutions

From 1969 to 1972, the ICRC had a great many 
contacts with National Red Cross, Red Crescent and 
Red Lion and Sun Societies, to which it sent several 
missions every year. It also developed its relations with 
their federation, the League of Red Cross Societies. 
The thirty-first session of the League Board of 
Governors was held in Mexico City in October 
1971, as was the International Red Cross Council of 
Delegates.

The ICRC took part in the European Regional Red 
Cross Conference (Cannes, 1970), the Ninth Inter
American Red Cross Conference (Managua, 1970), the 
Fourth International Festival of Red Cross and Health 
Films on Medical and Health Subjects (Varna, 1971), 
the Regional Conference of Balkan National Societies 
(Opatija, 1972), and a number of regional information 
seminars and round-table meetings held by National 
Societies all over the world.

The President of the ICRC, accompanied by various 
officials, made visits to several countries, where he was 
received by National Society leaders. He went to Saudi 
Arabia (1969), Poland, France, the Soviet Union, 
Liechtenstein, the Federal Republic of Germany, 
Nicaragua, Venezuela, Panama (1970), the Nether
lands, the United States of America, Bulgaria, Ethio
pia, Kenya, Senegal, Cameroon, the People’s Republic 
of China (1971), Iran, Hungary, the German Demo
cratic Republic and the Vatican (1972).

Mention should also be made of the Second Meeting 
of Heads of Information and Public Relations of 
National Red Cross, Red Crescent and Red Lion and 
Sun Societies, held in Geneva from 9 to 12 June 1970. 
Representatives of twenty-three African, American, 

Asian and European National Societies took part in 
the meeting.

Recognition of National Societies
From 1969 to 1972, the ICRC officially recognized 

five new National Red Cross and Red Crescent Soci
eties, thereby bringing their number up to 116.

1969 3.7.1969 Somalia
1970 5.2.1970 Botswana
1970 23.7.1970 Malawi
1971 7.9.1971 Lesotho
1972 14.9.1972 Bahrain

Information and News dissemination
The activities of the ICRC throughout the world 

roused the sustained interest of the press, radio and 
television.

The Press and Information Division informed jour
nalists of the ICRC’s activities in relation to current 
events by means of press conferences, interviews, 
telephone contacts and press releases.

The bi-monthly bulletin “ The ICRC in Action ” 
continued, with a circulation of 4,000 copies and its 
news items frequently quoted by the press.

The Press and Information Division began in 1970 
to pubfish for Swiss readers a French and a German 
illustrated review, “ CICR Aspects ”, informing the 
Swiss public about ICRC activities. For the same 
purpose, a 400 m2 exhibition showed the institution 
and its role by means of photographic panels and 
multivision films.

Between 1969 and 1972 the ICRC made a number of 
films on the scene of operations, including films on the 
conflicts in Nigeria, Yemen and Bangladesh.

The development of the Radio Service was gratify
ing, particularly the new programme, in 1971, of 
bulletins “ beamed ” every two months in three lan
guages, via the Schwarzenburg station, near Berne, to 
Asia, Australia, Africa and the Middle East.

Lastly, the ICRC Visitors’ Service experienced a 
constant increase in the number of visitors from every 
part of the world. Between 1969 and 1972, some 20,000 
persons visited the institution.
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MAIN PUBLICATIONS
1969-1972

XXIst International Conference of the Red Cross— 
Resolutions. 1969, 33 pp. (English, French, Spanish)

The Red Cross and My Country. 1969, 80 pp. (African, 
Asian and Latin American editions)

The Red Cross and My Country; Teacher's Manual. 
1969, 22 pp. (African, Asian and Latin American 
editions)

Le Croissant-Rouge et mon pays 1972, 79 pp. (Arabic, 
French) ;

Livre du maître, 1972, 24 pp. (Arabic, French)

Rights and duties of nurses, military and civilian medical 
personnel under the Geneva Conventions of 1949. 
1969, 45 pp. (English, French, Spanish and German)

How to set up a Tracing Service. 1970, 36 pp. (English, 
French and Spanish)

The Red Cross and Biological and Chemical Weap
ons—-Jean Mirimanoff-Chilikine. 1970, 15 pp.
(English, French, Spanish and German)

The Red Cross and Non-International Conflicts— 
Michel Veuthey. 1970, 13 pp. (English, French, 
Spanish and German)

Report on the Activity of the ICRC for the Indemnifica
tion of Former Allied Prisoners of War in Japanese 
Hands. 1971, 39 pp. (English and French)

Final Report, Jordan Relief Operation. 1971, 16 pp. 
(Arabic, English, French, Spanish)

Report on the Work of the Conference of Government 
Experts on the Reaffirmation and Development of 
International Humanitarian Law Applicable in Armed 
Conflicts. 1st session, Geneva 24 May-12 June 1971, 
121 pp. (English, French and Spanish)

Ditto, 2nd session, 3 May-3 June 1972 (2 vols.) 209 pp. 
and 116 pp.

Soldier's Manual. 1971, 25 pp. (English, French, 
Spanish, Portuguese and Arabic)

A Contemporary Look at the International Committee 
of the Red Cross—Max Petitpierre. 1971, 19 pp. 
(English, French and German)

International Red Cross Handbook. 11th Edition, by 
ICRC and League of Red Cross Societies. 1971, 
607 pp. (English and French)

PERIODICALS

International Review of the Red Cross. Monthly, in 
English and French (Spanish and German supple
ments)

Annual Report. 1969, 1970, 1971 and 1972 (English, 
French, Spanish and German)

The ICRC in Action. Mimeo bulletin, 6 to 12 pp. Issued 
fortnightly by the ICRC Press and Information 
Service (English, French, Spanish and German)

FILMS

Nigeria, Two Years After. 1969—16 mm, colour, 
24 mins. (English, French and German)

The First Steps (Bangladesh). 1972—16 mm, colour, 
28 mins. (English, French, Spanish, German and 
Italian)
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